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Executive Summary 
 
On 5 August 2020, the Housing Committee noted the following standing delegation, which 
was agreed by the London Assembly at its Annual Meeting on 1 May 2013: 
 
That authority be delegated to Chairs of all ordinary committees and sub-committees to 
respond on the relevant committee or sub-committee’s behalf, following consultation with 
the lead Members of the party Groups on the committee or sub-committee, where it is 
consulted on issues by organisations and there is insufficient time to consider the 
consultation at a committee meeting.   
 
Following consultation with party Group Lead Members, the Chair of the Housing 
Committee sent a response to the Shared Ownership Technical Consultation.  

 
 

 
 
 

 

Decision 
 
That the Chair, in consultation with party Group Lead Members, agrees the response to 
the Shared Ownership Consultation, as attached at Appendix 1.  

 
 

 

 
Assembly Member 
I confirm that I do not have any disclosable pecuniary interests in the proposed decision 
and take the decision in compliance with the Code of Conduct for elected Members of the 
Authority. 
 
The above request has my approval.  
 
 
Signature                                                                           Date                 18/12/20 
 
 
Printed Name     Murad Qureshi AM, Chair of the Housing Committee 
 
 

 
 
  



Decision by an Assembly Member under Delegated Authority 
Notes:  
1. The Lead Officer should prepare this form for signature by relevant Members of the Assembly to record 

any instance where the Member proposes to take action under a specific delegated authority. The 
purpose of the form is to record the advice received from officers, and the decision made. 

2. The ‘background’ section (below) should be used to include an indication as to whether the 
information contained in / referred to in this Form should be considered as exempt under 
the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FoIA), or the Environmental Information Regulations 
2004 (EIR). If so, the specimen Annexe (attached below) should be used.  If this form does 
deal with exempt information, you must submit both parts of this form for approval 
together. 

 
Background and proposed next steps:  
 
On 5 August 2020, the Housing Committee noted the following standing delegation, which 
was agreed by the London Assembly at its Annual Meeting on 1 May 2013: 
 
That authority be delegated to Chairs of all ordinary committees and sub-committees to 
respond on the relevant committee or sub-committee’s behalf, following consultation with 
the lead Members of the party Groups on the committee or sub-committee, where it is 
consulted on issues by organisations and there is insufficient time to consider the 
consultation at a committee meeting.   
 
Following consultation with party Group Lead Members, the Chair of the Housing 
Committee sent a response to the Shared Ownership consultation.  
 

 

Confirmation that appropriate delegated authority exists for this decision  

Signed by Committee 
Services 

  

 

Date 

 

17/12/20 

Print Name: Diane Richards  Tel: 
 

07925 353 478 
 

Financial implications  

NOT REQUIRED 

Signed by Finance N/A Date ………………… 

Print Name N/A Tel: ………………… 

 

Legal implications 

The Chair of the Housing Committee has the power to make the decision set out in this 
report. 



Signed by Legal 

 

Date 17/12/20 

Print Name pp. Rebecca Arnold Tel: X 4399 

 
Additional information should be provided supported by background papers. These could include for example the business case, a project report or the results 
of procurement evaluation.  
 

 
 
Supporting detail/List of Consultees:  
 
Andrew Boff AM (Deputy Chair of the Housing Committee), Siân Berry AM and David Kurten AM. 

 

 
 

Public Access to Information 
 
Information in this form (Part 1) is subject to the FoIA, or the EIR and will be made 
available on the GLA Website within one working day of approval. 
 
If immediate publication risks compromising the implementation of the decision (for 
example, to complete a procurement process), it can be deferred until a specific date. 
Deferral periods should be kept to the shortest length strictly necessary. Note: this form 
(Part 1) will either be published within one working day after it has been approved or on 
the defer date.  
 

 
 

Part 1 – Deferral  
Is the publication of Part 1 of this approval to be deferred? No 
 
Until what date: (a date is required if deferring) 
 
Part 2 – Sensitive information 
 
Only the facts or advice that would be exempt from disclosure under FoIA or EIR should be 
included in the separate Part 2 form, together with the legal rationale for non-publication. 
 
Is there a part 2 form -  No 
 

 
Lead Officer/Author 

 
Signed 

 

 

 
Date: 
17.12.20 

 
 

 
Print Name 

 
Sarah-Jane Gay 

 
Tel:   x1328 
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Countersigned by 
Director 

 
…………………… 

Date: 
17.12.2020  

 
Print Name 

 
Ed Williams 

 
Tel:  x4399 
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Murad Qureshi AM 

Chair of the Housing Committee 

 

Dear Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government, 

 

Re. Response to Technical Shared Ownership Consultation 

The London Assembly Housing Committee (the Committee) examines matters relating to housing in 

London. Over the past few years the Committee has thoroughly investigated the affordability, 

delivery, and resident experience of shared ownership, which will form the basis of this response.  

The Committee’s past inquiries have raised concerns around shared ownership, particularly around 

transparency for residents and buyers. However, despite the issues with the product, the Committee 

does believe that shared ownership has a role to play in the delivery of a diverse housing stock that 

is needed to meet the varied housing needs of Londoners.   

As the Government is developing a new model of shared ownership, and at the same time 

considering leasehold reform, now is the time to consider a broader set of changes that would 

improve the product overall. This response therefore focuses on a number of issues that the 

Committee feel should be addressed in Government’s design of the new model for shared ownership, 

that are missing from the technical consultation document. This includes clarification of the product, 

leasehold issues, and improved data. 

 

Clarification of the product 

In 2019, the London Assembly Housing Committee held an investigation into affordable home 

ownership in London. The aim of the investigation was to take stock of the affordable housing 

market in London and to assess whether these types of homes were working for Londoners. As part 

of our inquiry, the Committee ran a survey and held an open forum to hear about the experiences of 

Londoners living in these homes. Through our investigation, we found that service charges and 

maintenance fees were a primary cause of concern for shared owners, who expressed dissatisfaction 

with the costs and quality of the service they received.  

 Appendix 1 

City Hall 

The Queen’s Walk 

More London 
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Tel: 020 7983 4000 
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Our investigation also found that when shared owners experienced issues with excessive service 

charges, they felt the ownership model created confusion and they struggled to identify the routes 

of redress. A theme that emerged from this was the marketing of shared ownership homes as 

‘ownership’, which shared owners felt was underpinned by a complex legal structure that, in reality, 

was akin to a combination of assured tenancy, long lease and contract.  

To address this concern and improve the experience of those living in shared ownership homes, the 

Committee recommends that the realities of the new shared ownership model should be made clear 

prior to purchase, and the Government should publicly issue clear guidance material that outlines 

avenues of redress that shared owners can take if they are not satisfied with the services they 

receive. Housing associations should, in turn, direct shared owners to this information as part of the 

information package at the time of purchase. 

The Government should also require housing associations to provide potential shared owners with a 

key features document which should include, at the minimum, a five-year estimate of service 

charges and maintenance fees as well as information on historic charges. This document should be 

provided to prospective shared owners well in advance of purchase. 

During the Committee’s recent investigation into affordable housing, we found that shared owners 

were frustrated with the lack of transparency around service charges, with many often left without 

an explanation for the costs they had incurred. The Committee therefore believes that the 

Government should ensure that information on service charge levels is publicly available, and should 

require housing associations to report publicly on service charges and maintenance costs for each 

block of shared ownership homes under its management. This would ensure that this information is 

clear and accessible, improving the transparency of the process.  

 

 

Leasehold 

Another key theme that emerged from the Committee’s investigation was around the length of 

leases and the cost of extension. The Committee heard from shared owners who expressed concerns 

that shared ownership leases, which are generally around 99 or 125 years, were not long enough and 

therefore required an extension during their period of ownership. Many were not aware of the fees 

required to extend the lease or even the requirement to do so until they approached their bank for a 

re-mortgage, at which point the lease had dropped to below 80 years and they were liable to pay a 

substantial marriage value payment to the freeholder.   

Throughout the course of the Committee’s investigation, it became apparent that shared owners 

require greater information and support to manage the lease extension process than they currently 

receive, with housing associations often relying on solicitors to provide this information. During our 

meeting in January 2020, we spoke to Peter Apps, News Editor at Inside Housing and a shared 

Recommendations 

• The Government should require housing associations to provide potential shared 

owners with a key features document.  

• The Committee therefore believes that the Government should ensure that 

information on service charge levels is publicly available. 

• The Government should require housing associations to report on service charges 

and maintenance costs for each block of shared ownership homes under its 

management. 
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owner, who stated that the expectation to extend their lease was not explained to shared owners 

from the outset: “it seems to come completely out of the blue,” he told us, “and there seems to be a 

kind of residual expectation in the sector, not just among housing associations but among landlords 

of leaseholders full stop, that people just have that money lying around to extend a lease. People do 

not. It will make people bankrupt and they will lose their homes.” 

The Committee is also concerned that housing associations are able to impose short leases of 99 or 

125 years on homes in buildings where they themselves may have a lease of up to 999 years.  

To improve the experience of shared owners, the Committee has several recommendations on the 

issue of leases. First, the Government should require housing associations to actively manage the 

lease extension process, including providing shared owners with support to ensure they are planning 

for lease extension at regular intervals and providing clear information on the implications of not 

extending the lease. Second, the Government should require housing associations to report on an 

annual basis how many of their shared owners have 85 years or less remaining on their lease, and 

enable shared owners to benefit from the organisation’s own long-leases by extending the length of 

a shared ownership lease 

Furthermore, it has come to the Committee’s attention that many Londoners living in leasehold 

properties are unable to move or re-mortgage their homes due to the unavailability of an external 

wall fire review form (EWS1). These forms are often requested by lenders to ensure the fire safety of 

buildings and are required to be completed before mortgage funds are released. We have heard from 

residents of these properties who have found themselves incurring significant financial losses and 

essentially becoming trapped in their properties. Government recently announced that leaseholders 

of flats in buildings without cladding will no longer need an EWS1 form to sell or re-mortgage their 

property. However, even if this is taken forward, that leaves an estimated 58,000 buildings with 

cladding and still requiring an EWS check. This is the equivalent to just over 861,000 leaseholders 

requiring the check for their buildings.1 

 

 

 

                                           

1 Inside Housing, 2020 

Recommendations 

• The Government should require housing associations to actively manage the lease 

extension process, including providing shared owners with support to ensure they 

are planning for lease extension at regular intervals and providing clear information 

on the implications of not extending the lease.  

• The Government should require housing associations to report on an annual basis 

how many of their shared owners have 85 years or less remaining on their lease. 

• Where housing associations have a long lease on a building with Shared Ownership 

units in, the Government should ensure that the benefits of this are passed on to 

Shared Owners and that standard lease lengths are extended. 
• The Government must do more to speed up the EWS1 process. Leaseholders should 

not foot the bill for remediations needed due to unsafe cladding. 

 

https://www.insidehousing.co.uk/news/news/confusion-over-governments-ews-announcement-on-buildings-without-cladding-68688
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Improving data on shared ownership 

The Committee believes improved information is vital in understanding staircasing trends and 

assessing whether shared ownership is an effective vehicle for staircasing and full home ownership. 

At the Housing Committee meeting on 21 January 2020, we heard that it is likely that low 

staircasing rates are mainly a result of affordability issues.2 This in itself could be an area for 

improvement with the shared ownership product. We also heard that some shared owners make an 

active choice not to staircase, potentially because they are concerned about the impact on future 

resales or because full home ownership is not an aspiration for them. Better data collection on 

housing pathways and motivations of shared owners would facilitate improved programme design. 

In an evidence gathering session in September 2020, the Committee found that the mechanism 

through which housing data is collected, the COntinuous REcording of social housing lettings and 

sales data (CORE), could go much further in collecting meaningful data on staircasing transactions. 

Guests told us that housing associations themselves collect a variety of data such as the number of 

customers staircasing every year and the amount staircased, as well as data on arrears, performance 

and satisfaction. While guests outlined that it is likely that all housing associations that deliver 

shared ownership collect this data (bearing in mind that differences across stock size will affect data 

collection), it is not currently standardised across the sector and vital insights are missed.  

The Committee therefore recommends that housing associations should be required to collect and 

report staircasing data alongside additional data on arrears, the satisfaction of shared owners and 

the performance of this tenure type. The Committee also recommends that Government require 

housing associations to report annually on staircasing sales (including those to less than 100% 

ownership), which should be broken down by year of original sale and should be made public. 

Alongside data on staircasing, the Committee believes that understanding the tenure types that 

shared owners move into once they leave the scheme is crucial in determining whether shared 

ownership is a viable route to full home ownership. 

 

 

 

 

                                           

2 3 In response to a 2018 YouGov survey, nearly 90 per cent of the respondents across the UK had not staircased at all in 

their current property, despite most (73 per cent) saying they fully understood what staircasing was. More than 60 per 

cent said they could not afford to save the money needed to staircase. Another Way: Part 2, Aster Group, 2018 

https://www.aster.co.uk/SO-report 

Recommendations 

• The Committee recommends that housing associations should be required to collect 

and report staircasing data alongside additional data on arrears, the satisfaction and 

motivation of shared owners and the performance of this tenure type. 

• Government should require housing associations to report annually on staircasing 

sales (including those to less than 100% ownership), which should be broken down 

by year of original sale and should be made public. 

• Government should require housing associations to report annually on the tenure 

type(s) that shared owners who sell their property are moving into. 
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Conclusion  

There are significant challenges with the shared ownership product, including a lack of clarity and 

transparency around the shared ownership model, lack of clarity and issues related to leasehold, and 

a lack of data on the outcomes of the product itself. The Committee has outlined a number of 

recommendations that would improve the experience of shared ownership for residents, and also 

allow better insights into the product as a whole.  

As Government is developing a new model of shared ownership, and at the same time considering 

leasehold reform, it is imperative that it take this opportunity to improve shared ownership beyond 

the current changes proposed in the technical consultation document.  

The Committee welcomed the opportunity to respond to this consultation and will continue to work 

with the Government and the Mayor of London to develop a shared ownership product that delivers 

for Londoners’ diverse housing needs. 

 

Yours faithfully, 

 

Murad Qureshi AM 

Chair of the Housing Committee 

 


	Ed Williams

